
 
Minutes of CLA Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, February 12, 2025 - 7:00PM via ZOOM 
 
 
ATTENDING:       ABSENT: 
P. Schaer  Sherman 

D. Cushnie  Sherman 
M. O’Connor  Sherman    
 
   B. Licht  New Fairfield    
   J. Archer New Fairfield 
J.  Main New Fairfield   
 
M. Gaffey  Brookfield   
W. Meikle  Brookfield 
B. Lohan  Brookfield 
      
E. Siergiej  Danbury  
     S. McColgan  Danbury 
     J. Laughinghouse  Danbury 
 
S. Kluge   New Milford 
     M. Toussaint  New Milford   
J. Wodarski  New Milford    
 
M. Howarth, Executive Director 
N. Stalter, Director of Ecology 
M. Gasperino, Operations Manager 
Nick Mellas, Chief 
D. Wright, Administrative Coordinator 
 
Recorder:    D. Wright 
  
Guests:   2     
 
Chairman, Martin O’Connor, called the meeting to order at 7:00pm. 
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
Martin O’Connor made a motion to approve the consent agenda, seconded by Will Meikle, all voting in favor. 
 
TREASURER (Will Meikle) 
Will stated that although due to some unforeseen expenses we are running slightly over on expenses the budget is on track 
as a result of a strong month of revenue thanks to donations from the community.  
 



Candlewood Lake Authority Meeting Minutes 2.12.25 

Will Meikle made a motion to approve reimbursement to Steve Kluge for $450 for airfare to the NALMS conference, 
seconded by Bill Lohan, all voting in favor. 
 
 
PUBLIC SAFETY (Will Meikle) 
Will M. stated that we are finalizing the 2024 statistics for the season and preparing the end-of-season report. Training is 
being scheduled, and the process of onboarding new LPO applicants has begun. The Policy and Procedures manual is being 
updated and revised. Will noted that Silver Ships III has gone to metal and is moving along on track for delivery in late 
April or early May. Nick M. mentioned DEEP provided in-person training dates in March. 
 
 
EQUIPMENT & FACILITIES (Ed Siergiej) 
Ed discussed the search for a replacement truck, which Mike G. has been researching. There is a potential used truck that 
has been identified as a possible solution. Mike G. stated he has been working on building storage racks for Silver Ships 
III and doing miscellaneous building maintenance. 
 
 
PUBLIC AWARENESS (Mark Howarth) 
Mark H. discussed he and Neil have been working on the new layout for the website’s homepage and creating content, 
with a targeted release date of mid-April. Final filming dates have been set for the “About CLA” video for the beginning 
of March. Neil will be posting information on the Shoreline Management Plan and the proposed changes. 
 
WATERSHED MANAGEMENT (Steve Kluge, Neil Stalter) 
Steve K. and Neil S. briefly mentioned the significant zebra mussel population that has been seen in areas around the lake. 
Neil discussed that the nutrient budget request for proposals have officially been sent out. CLA was awarded the AIS 
grant for 2026 which means the Lake Stewards are funded through next summer. Neil sent a document with comments on 
the Shoreline Management Plan to the board, advocating for better clarity on the permit process, fee structure, and 
improved language regarding derelict docks. as well as keeping the review process at six years and keeping the public 
hearing. 
 
Bill Lohan made a motion to approve the submission of the comments as written on the Shoreline Management Plan, 
seconded by Steve Kluge, all voting in favor. 
 
ADJOURN 
Martin O’Connor made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Steve Kluge, all voting in favor. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:22 pm.  
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Joan Archer, Secretary 
Dee Wright, Administrative Coordinator 
 
  
 
 

These minutes are not considered official until they have been approved at 
the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Candlewood Lake Authority. 



 
 

Martin W. O’Connor, Chair 
Candlewood Lake Authority  
February 12, 2025 

 
 
Municipalities 
Budget review process continues with the respective Municipalities. New Fairfield is 
complete, with dates set for New Milford and Sherman. Brookfield confirmed they will not 
require a presentation meeting. Will and Mark will continue to lead the presentations with 
support from myself and the respective Delegates.  
 

 
Committees: 
All committee chairs have been advised to remain conservative with spend through year-
end. This will ensure we remain on track to achieve budget targets. The committees 
continue to meet regularly with no major concerns noted.  

 
 

Financials 
Overall financial position remains strong. Connected with Will and Mark with regard to the 
balance sheet and possible adjustments. Further analysis will need to be completed 
before any actions are considered.  

 
 
Other:  
Year-end performance appraisals are in process with a target completion of end of month.  
I plan to connect with Mark this month to review our HR policies and determine if a refresh 
/ update might be required.   
 
We are planning a video shoot for late this month or early March with both the Vice Chair 
and me. The videos will be posted on our site and this will complete the initial videos 
planned.  

Martin W. O’Connor – 
February 12, 2025 

 

WWW.CANDLEWOODLAKEAUTHORITY.ORG 

http://www.candlewoodlakeauthority.org/
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Income & Expense Overview
Financial Results thru January 2025
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Operational Income & Expense Summary
 Financial Results thru January 2025



Key Drivers of the deltas to Budget
Income:  Exceeded budget driven by Interest Income and Donations from 
the community.  

Administration:  Over budget driven by higher Professional Services, 
Technology Services and Payroll taxes, offset by Rent.  

Equipment & Facilities:  Under Budget driven by Utilities, Wages and 
Temporary Personnel wages .

Public Awareness:  Over budget driven by Fundraising expenses and CLA 
2024 Cleanup carry over expenses.

Public Safety:  Over budget due to Lake Patrol Wages, Boat Maintenance 
and Fuel costs.

Watershed:  On budget overall.



Committee Details



Income Details



Administration Expense Details
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Watershed Management Expense Details
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Capital Summary Status



                 
        Balance Sheet Summary & Details



 
 

 
 
February 12, 2025 
Executive Director 
Mark Howarth                                
                                                           

 
Monthly Report 

 
 
 

• On January 23rd, Neil and I were at the FirstLight offices in New Milford to attend the 
Lake Advisory Committee to review the updates to the draft SMP, as part of the 
document’s current 6-year cycle.  I would like to thank Neil for doing such a thorough 
review of the document and composing his recommendations for improvements, which 
he expressed at the meeting. 
 

• 2025/2026 Budget 
 

o We look forward to presenting our draft budget to New Milford on February 20th 
and then to Sherman on the 22nd. 
 

o We are waiting for confirmation from Danbury on our budget meeting date. 
 

• Martin and Marianne will be filming their portion of the “About the CLA” video that we 
are producing for distribution on social media and our website.  Thank you to Steve for 
letting us use his home as the filming location for this section. 
 

• Members of the Brookfield Plan of Conservation and Development committee requested 
a meeting with Neil and me to ask us questions related to the lake as they look to 
complete their report which is on a 10-year review cycle.  Our meeting with them on the 
29th of January went well and we look forward to seeing their finished report. 
 

 



• Silver Ships has been 
working on our final 
patrol boat.  It has gone 
through the initial metal 
fabrication process, and 
we are working with 
them as they move the 
boat into the next steps in 
its production.  The 
anticipated delivery 
timing remains as May.  
 

• We continue to make 
updates to the Marine 
Patrol’s 2025 Policies 
and Procedures manual, as we fine-tune the document prior to distribution for the 2025 
season.  It has gone through a number of edits and will soon present this draft document 
to the Public Safety Committee. 
 

• Neil and I are working on updates to the website’s home page, which will focus on the 
important “Projects and Initiatives” that the CLA has undertaken to draw attention to the 
many things the CLA does throughout the year.  We plan to include the “About the CLA” 
video in this new home page redesign to further highlight what we do as an organization. 
 

• We continue to work with DEEP this off-season on a number of public safety topics 
including training for an incoming class of officers and are looking to plan meetings with 
them regarding several environmental topics focusing on aquatic invasive species. 

 



 

 

 

 

J. Neil Stalter  

Director of Ecology and Environmental Education 

Candlewood Lake Authority 

Re: February Monthly Report 

Date: 2/12/2025 

 

• I have finished my comments on the proposed SMP updates from FirstLight. I have 
attached those comments with my report for your review, as we will plan to vote on 
approving these for submission at the February Board Meeting. The priority in the 
comments has been to hopefully help clarify the permitting process for homeowners 
around the lake in multiple ways. 

o We will be posting this week to notify the public of the upcoming public hearing 
for the SMP updates in Southbury on February 26th. 

o We attended the SMP stakeholder meeting and listened to a few other 
stakeholders’ thoughts for the SMP, some of which has been incorporated into our 
comments as well. 
 

• We received the good news from DEEP that our grant application for the lake stewards 
for 2026 has been fully funded up to $27,553.75! That will be the 6th consecutive year of 
the Lake Steward program! 
 

• Mark and I have begun the process of planning for a variety of meetings with the state 
DEEP to discuss topics including, but not limited to, a codified rapid response to hydrilla 
invasion, recreational management at the boat launches, and the planned update to 
Squantz Cove boat launch. 
 

• I had the pleasure of visiting Danbury High School a few times this month to present 
about the CLA and what we do, as well as serve as a “Shark” in a Shark Tank style 
presentation contest for student stormwater projects. It was so much fun to hear about 
their exciting projects! 
 



• I am continuing work on the water quality monitoring results from last year and will 
present them to the board. On the whole it was a generally uneventful year in regard to 
water chemistry (which is good news!). The primary developments in 2024 were more 
ecosystem based, and regarding invasive species changes. 
 

• I wrote and submitted an RFP to contractors to hopefully conduct the phase 2 portion of 
the nutrient budget project this summer. I incorporated much of what we learned at 
NALMS this year into the bid, so we should receive more informative proposals from the 
contractors. The due date for responses is late next week, so I expect some information 
soon! 
 

• Lots of folks are enjoying the frozen lake this year, so Mark and I worked on an updated 
version of our ice safety graphic that we posted on Facebook. 
 

• Mark and I met virtually with the Brookfield POCD committee on their planned update 
of the plan of conservation and development for the town. We advised them on the things 
to potentially include in regard to Candlewood Lake, and what they might need to be 
aware of compared to the previous plan. 
 

• Mark and I did a site visit to Steve’s cabin to film the next portions of the About Us CLA 
video! We’re looking forward to a year of lots of informative educational videos for the 
public! 



 

 

 

 

 

Candlewood Lake Authority Comments on Proposed Shoreline Management Plan 6-year 

Update for FERC P-2576 

 

 The Candlewood Lake Authority would first like to thank FirstLight for submitting the 

proposed changes to the shoreline management plan (SMP) for review and comment by the 

critical stakeholders. The SMP is a critical document that has the most tangible impact on those 

homeowners and local property owners around both Candlewood Lake and the rest of the 

Housatonic River Project. On balance, we feel that the proposed changes to the SMP represent a 

general improvement in clarity and specificity and appreciate the effort FirstLight has made in 

making the document more approachable. We also want to acknowledge the continued effort by 

FirstLight to improve their permitting and communication process and appreciate the 

improvements that they’ve made over the past 6 years. 

  

 The 6-year update of the SMP gives us the opportunity to adjust the document to reflect 

what has been learned over the past 6-year period. Specifically, we want to take this opportunity 

to point out the specific “pain points” that are confusing, unclear, or overly ambiguous as places 

to improve the document for stakeholders, neighbors, and FirstLight. Please see the comments 

below for our recommendations to continue to improve the document moving forward: 

 

1. While FirstLight has indeed made significant progress over the past 6 years to clarify 

their permitting process and creating a more user-friendly online portal – confusion and 

headaches still persist for many when applying for permits to conduct work around the 

lake. 

a. As an example, the FAQs and Checklists document1 meant to condense the 

process for homeowners is a 27-page document – only 1 page shorter than the 

SMP itself (not including Appendices). Realistically, homeowners need either a 

simpler process or a simpler explanation of the process to encourage compliance. 

i. We recommend that a simple flowchart be contained within the SMP itself 

illustrating, with photos of the website, where homeowners need to go to: 

1) Submit Permit Applications, 2) Check the status of permit applications, 

 
1 “Shoreline and Land Use Permit Application Frequently Asked Questions & Checklists” 1/28/2022, FirstLight 
(https://firstlightportal.myadept.com/pdf/Shoreline_and_Land_Use_Applications_FAQs_and_Checklists_rev.01.28
.22.pdf) 



and 3) Ask questions about permit applications. This can be contained in 

the appendixes so that the photos can be updated should the website 

change. 

 

b. The best way to contact the Land Management Department is through the 

“Contact Us” page on their website – which is nested far enough into the website 

to require 4 clicks to reach. It is also confused by the media inquiry “Contact Us” 

page being on the homepage and much easier to reach. 

i. We would like to recommend that the “Contact Us” page for the land 

management department be added to the homepage of the website and be 

clarified to ensure people know that it is the “Contact Us” page for 

“questions on permit applications and status.” 

 

c. There remains significant confusion for homeowners about specifically what 

activities do and do not need a permit, as well as the status of permit applications 

after submittal to FirstLight. 

i. We recommend that contained within the SMP is a communication 

requirement that FirstLight must acknowledge permit applications within 

30 days of their submittal as well as a similar communication requirement 

for answering questions within 30 days.  

1. Often the most vocal concerns from the public come from folks 

who, after submitting an application, feel as if they haven’t heard 

from FirstLight regarding a final decision for their permit 

application. A 90-day requirement for FirstLight to either approve, 

deny, or schedule further fact-finding with homeowners seems 

both reasonable for the licensee and sufficient for homeowners, 

and should be included in the SMP.  

ii. We understand that homeowners can and do check on the status of their 

applications on the web portal that FirstLight has built, but many 

homeowners lack the understanding on how to reach this status page. 

Contained within the SMP or a simplified FAQ document should be a 

flowchart with screenshots of the website that tells homeowners how to 

reach this page. 

iii. We commit to partnering with FirstLight on new and novel ways to 

educate homeowners on how to access and use the web portal. 

 

2. We appreciate the need for FirstLight, as a private entity, to recoup costs associated with 

administering the permitting process. We have had 6 years of time with the new fee 

system, and while it is improved in some ways, there are very few updates to the fee 



process (apart from some amount changes and clarification of specific activities 

associated with specific fees) contained within these proposed changes to the SMP. 

a. Under the current system, there is a system of 3 separate nested fees for any given 

activity. This represents a point of significant confusion for homeowners, as they 

can receive news of surprising second, or even third level fees (i.e. Application 

submittal fee, Activity Review Fee, Use Review Fee). 

b. We recommend that, in general, applicants should have a good idea of the fees 

associated with an application at the time of application. For that reason, we 

recommend that Use Review Fees be eliminated and Activity Review Fees 

instead be tiered to account for differences in administrative time for FirstLight. 

i. For example, both Limited and Significant Activity Review Fees have 3 

tiers: No Fee, Minimal Fee, and Standard Fee. This would mean that 

homeowners would only have to understand two fees: one for the 

submittal of their application, and one for the review of their application, 

while still giving FirstLight flexibility in fee attribution for more 

complicated applications. 

ii. Similar to Appendix C in the SMP now, the most common activities 

homeowners apply for should be contained within a table illustrating 

where those uses exist on the tiered Activity Review Fees. 

 

3. The Derelict Docks section on p. 16 of the SMP remains unchanged from the version 

written 6-years ago. In that time, it has become apparent to us, as well as homeowners 

around Candlewood Lake, that the responsibility for removing derelict docks is unclear 

and ultimately results in derelict docks remaining in the lake unmanaged for significant 

periods of time – proving to be a potentially dangerous navigational hazard. 

a. We recommend that the SMP clarify the responsibility of the licensee to remove 

debris, including derelict docks, that are reported to them within a timely manner. 

b. Currently the language as written is “FirstLight or its agents, the respective 

police, boating authority or any others may endeavor to secure, remove and/or 

dispose of any derelict docks that break loose and could cause a hazard to 

boating navigation.” 

i. We recommend that this be updated to “It is FirstLight’s commitment to 

remove and/or dispose of derelict docks within 7 days of their reporting to 

the land use department. FirstLight may partner with police, boating 

authority, or any others to transport derelict docks to a safe location where 

they can be removed and disposed of.” 

ii. We as the CLA commit to partnering with FirstLight to assist with the 

removal of derelict docks in a timely manner – but lack the resources 

necessary to conduct the program ourselves. The current ambiguous 

language points to us as a “boating authority” involved with the process, 



but in practice often leaves us in the difficult position of being obligated to 

manage this process on behalf of FirstLight with no commitment from the 

licensee to cover the cost of disposal, and no specific workflow on how to 

effectively dispose of derelict docks. 

 

 

4. Currently the proposed SMP changes the review process to every ten years with the next 

review occurring in 2035. 

a. We request that the SMP retain it’s 6-year review process to allow FirstLight and 

stakeholders to recommend continued improvements to the document. These 

periods provide stakeholders with the best opportunity to recommend updates on 

behalf of the community, and 10 years is a very long time between review 

periods. 

b. In addition, we also request that the public hearing requirement remain in the 

SMP, as this is the primary opportunity for the public to express their concerns 

with the SMP – which is the document that tangibly affects homeowners the most. 

 

 

Thank you to FirstLight and the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission for the review of these 

comments. Should there be further questions or clarifications necessary, the Candlewood Lake 

Authority can be easily reached at (860) 354-6928 or science@candlewoodlakeauthority.org 
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